
Chairman Romanchuk, Ranking Member Sykes and Subcommittee Members:

Thank you for this opportunity to testify and for your work on behalf of Ohioans, especially those with intellectual and developmental disabilities.

For a number of years now, we have heard that there are thousands of people on wait lists that want to leave ICFs.  But all evidence points to the contrary.  

In 2015, the statehouse was filled with parents and family members who advocated in support of ICFs and developmental centers.  Over the past two years, families of ICF residents were contacted by Carestar to undergo options counseling.  Overwhelmingly, families chose for their loved ones to stay in an ICF or refused options counseling altogether.  The State also conducted diversion counseling for families considering ICF placement.  Based on data I have been able to get, most of these families chose ICFs over waivers too.  Most of the people who left the developmental centers that are closing, chose private ICFs or another developmental center.

Of the private ICF residents that did choose waivers, over half are wards of APSI, and as we heard yesterday, APSI’s decisionmaking is highly suspect.

Despite the results of the option and diversion counseling, the state continues to support a policy of ICF downsizing and conversions to waivers.  This policy exacerbates an already existing direct care and nursing crisis.

ICF downsizing increases the cost per bed in the ICF program as economies of scale are lost.  Downsizing also lowers the number of beds suitable for people with complex needs as small ICFs cannot staff full-time nurses and therapists.  And, let’s be honest, people with complex needs will not get out into the community more often in a small setting.  With a 1:4 staffing ratio, there are just not enough staff to take residents into the community.  1 person cannot push four wheelchairs in the community.  

So, I am concerned that the systems change the State has undertaken has nothing really to do with resident choice, health, safety, community integration or common sense.  It has nothing to do with the law either.  ICFs are still an allowable program under federal Medicaid regulations, and despite what backers of state policy say, Olmstead supports institutional care. The Supreme Court found in Olmstead,

· We emphasize that nothing in the ADA or its implementing regulations condones termination of institutional settings for persons unable to handle or benefit from community settings...Nor is there any federal requirement that community-based treatment be imposed on patients who do not desire it.  Olmstead v L.C. 527 U.S. 581, 601-02 (1999)
I am concerned that the policy to downsize and convert ICF beds to waivers had something to do with federal grant money DODD took as part of the ACA, namely, Money Follows the People and the Balancing Incentive Program (see links below).  Both grant programs give the state of Ohio an enhanced match for people driven out of institutional settings such as ICFs.  These grants are basically bribes to states to get them to de-institutionalize.  Once states take the grants, they must come up with creative ways to get people to move out institutional settings, like the Grand Bargain with its benchmarks, options counseling and admissions review, and administrative rules that do not allow ICFs to build on or adjacent to their own property - rules that are not required by any federal regulation.

https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ltss/money-follows-the-person/index.html
https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/ltss/balancing/incentive/index.html
I urge you to address this Grand Bargain, that hasn’t been so grand.  Forcing additional downsizing and conversions to waivers when people are happy in their ICF homes does not make sense and it will only worsen the workforce crisis.

ICFs should be allowed to build on their own campuses so they can update their facilities without risking the health, safety and the community integration of their residents.  
And, ICFs should not have gatekeepers in the form of Carestar, APSI and the County Boards.  Families seeking services are often in crisis.  They need to be able to speak directly to ICF providers to get accurate information.  I know.  My husband and I were once that family.  In the past year, I met with Carestar to see what they were telling people.  The information they provided was not based in reality.

For the past few years, the drivers of ICF program change have not been the people who actually use ICFs.  It’s time the State listen to ICF residents and their families.  We know what works for our loved ones.  We know what size facility is best for them.  We know how many roommates are right for them.  We understand their nursing and therapy needs.  And we know where they are loved and happy.  Please trust our decisions.  They were made with much care, thought and love.
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